CITY OF WILDWOOD
RECORD OF PROCEEDINGS

MEETING OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION
CITY HALL, 16860 MAIN STREET, WILDWOOD, MISSOURI
DECEMBER 1, 2014

The Planning and Zoning Commission meeting was called to order by Chair Bopp, at 7:30 p.m., on Monday,
December 1, 2014, at Wildwood City Hall, 16860 Main Street, Wildwood, Missouri.

l. Welcome to Attendees and Roll Call of Commission Members

Chair Bopp requested a roll call be taken. The roll call was taken, with the following results:

PRESENT —(9) ABSENT — (1)
Chair Bopp Council Member Sewell

Commissioner Archeski
Commissioner Bauer
Commissioner Gragnani
Commissioner Lee
Commissioner Manton
Commissioner Peasley
Commissioner Renner
Mayor Woerther

Other City Officials present: Director of Planning Vujnich, Director of Public Works/Co-Interim City
Administrator Thomas, City Attorney Golterman, and Planner Weiss.

Il. Review Tonight’s Agenda / Questions or Comments

I1l. Approval of Minutes from the Meeting of November 17, 2014

A motion was made by Commissioner Archeski, seconded by Commissioner Peasley, to approve the
minutes from the November 17, 2014 meeting. A voice vote was taken regarding the motion for
approval of the minutes. Hearing no objections, Chair Bopp declared the motion approved.

IV. Department of Planning Opening Remarks

Director of Planning Vujnich stated the representative (and engineer) for P.Z. 20-14 Happy Hounds
Playground, Steve Quigley, requested a postponement by an e-mail correspondence today, which
was placed at the Commissioners’ seats.

V. Public Hearings — One (1) Item for Consideration

a.) P.Z.21, 22, and 23-14 - Stone Mill Subdivision, Lombardo Homes of St. Louis, L.L.C., Skip Stone, 2299
Technology Drive, Suite 150, O'Fallon, Missouri 63368, c/o SmithAmundsen, L.L.C., Brad Goss, 120
South Central Avenue, Suite 700, St. Louis, Missouri 63105 - A request to consider a change to the



‘Suburban Residential Area’s definition described in the ‘Conceptual Land Use Categories Map’ of the
City’s Master Plan to consider a greater density of units per acre on this property than currently
allowed under its adopted text. Accompanying this Master Plan amendment are requests for a change
in zoning from the NU Non-Urban Residence District to the R1-A 22,000 square foot Residence District,
with the application of a Planned Residential Development Overlay District (PRD), for an eight (8) acre
property, which is located on the west side of Center Avenue, south of Manchester Road (Street
Address: 2710 West Avenue/Locator Number: 24V420010). Proposed Use: Twelve (12) single family
dwellings on individual lots, common ground, and public space. This request was postponed prior to
the October 6, and November 3, 2014 Planning and Zoning Commission Meetings. (Ward Eight)

Planner Weiss provided the Commission Members, and those others in attendance, a brief slideshow
presentation of the subject property and the surrounding area.

Brad Goss, petitioner’s representative, 120 South Central Avenue, Suite 700, St. Louis, Missouri,
introduced his clients and provided a slideshow presentation on the subject property’s current
characteristics and the planned development of it. Mr. Goss also presented information regarding the
surrounding properties’ current uses and zoning district designations. He added that a pre-meeting
was held between the developer, Lombardo Homes, and the surrounding property owners. Mr. Goss
also provided a slideshow presentation, which is attached to these minutes.

Discussion was held among Commission Members regarding the following items: if a connection from
Center Avenue to West Avenue would be made through the subject site; if environmental testing has
been completed on the site, given its past use by MODOT (Missouri Department of Transportation); if
any improvements or changes will be made to Center Avenue; the belief that access to proposed Lot
12 is awkward and the layout should be revised; the current status of West Avenue; why the homes
are being developed with side-entry garages; the belief that the grade changes associated with a
connection to West Avenue from Center Avenue are too severe and would not allow for such a
connection; if Lot 12’s driveway access could be directly from Center Avenue; clarification on the
amount of buffer yard area between the proposed development and Westridge Oaks Subdivision; and
if a one hundred (100) foot buffer could be provided, as was established between Boudreaux Estates
and Westridge Oaks Subdivisions.

Keith Gegg, 2473 Hickory Manor Court, stated he owns property in the area and had a few concerns
with the proposed development’s impact on surrounding properties. However, he noted that he
would like Center Avenue to become a publically-maintained right-of-way. He also inquired if it was
possible for the development to access from West Avenue and questioned the disposition of the
multiple-use trail.

Donna Baker, 2630 Center Avenue, stated that she has lived on Center Avenue since 1978 and is
concerned about increased traffic and the effects this development may have on the roadway.
However, she added she was not opposed to the proposed development and feels it will be an asset.

Paul Wojciechowski, 16939 Westridge Oaks Drive, Council Member Ward 8, thanked the petitioner
and their representative for meeting with the surrounding residents, prior to tonight’s meeting. He
added his concern with regards to Center Avenue and feels it should be a publically-maintained
roadway. He also noted he approves of the proposed density, but does not support the configuration
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VI.

a.)

of the proposed flag lot (Lot 12). Council Member Wojciechowski added he approves of the trail
connection due to the connectivity it provides to the Town Center Area.

A motion was made by Commissioner Archeski, seconded by Commissioner Manton, to close the
public hearing. A voice vote was taken regarding the motion. Hearing no objections, Chair Bopp
declared the motion approved.

Old Business — Three (3) Items for Consideration

Letter of Recommendation — One (1) Item for Consideration

P.Z. 15, 16, and 17-14 - Bordeaux Estates at Wildwood — Plat Two, MRM Manlin Development
Group, Inc., Mike Manlin, 7729 Clayton Road, Clayton, Missouri 63117, c/o THD Design Group,
Gabriel DuBois, 251 Chesterfield Industrial Blvd, Chesterfield, MO 63005 - A request for a change in
zoning from the R-6A 4,000 square foot Residence District, with a Planned Residential Development
Overlay District (PRD) (“Neighborhood General” District), to the R-3 10,000 square foot Residence
District (“Neighborhood Edge” District), with an Amended Planned Residential Development Overlay
District (PRD). Accompanying this zoning request is an application for a change in the Town Center
Regulating Plan (from the “Neighborhood General” District to the “Neighborhood Edge” District), an
one (1) acre site that is located on the west side of East Avenue, south of Manchester Road (Street
Address: 2615 East Avenue/Locator Number 24V510090). Proposed Use: Three (3) single family
dwellings on individual lots. (Ward Eight)

Planner Weiss read the request into the record.

Director of Planning Vujnich noted the Department has prepared the Draft Letter of
Recommendation for the Commission’s consideration at tonight’s meeting. He added the
Commission voted unanimously, by a vote of 9 to 0, at the November 17, 2014 meeting, to accept the
recommendation, as prepared by the Department. Director Vujnich then concluded by stating the
Draft Letter of Recommendation is now in the appropriate form to be forwarded to City Council. He
added that, after a motion and a second, the Department was available to answer any questions the
Commission may have on this item.

A motion was made by Mayor Woerther, seconded by Commissioner Archeski, to approve the Draft
Letter of Recommendation.

Chair Bopp called the question.

A roll call vote was taken, with the following results:

Ayes: Commissioner Manton, Commissioner Lee, Commissioner Archeski, Commissioner Gragnani,
Commissioner Bauer, Commissioner Renner, Commissioner Peasley, Mayor Woerther, and Chair
Bopp.

Nays: None

Absent: Council Member Sewell

Abstain: None

Whereupon, Chair Bopp declared the motion approved by a vote of 9 to 0.
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a.)

b.)

Information Reports — Two (2) Items for Consideration

P.Z. 20-14 Happy Hounds Playground, L.L.C., 431 Castle Glen Court, Ballwin, Missouri, 63021, c/o
Clayton Engineering, Steven W. Quigley, 11920 Westline Industrial Drive, St. Louis, Missouri, 63146
— A request for a Conditional Use Permit (CUP) in the NU Non-Urban Residence District for an eleven
(11) acre tract of land that is located on the east side of Pond Road, south of State Route 100 (Locator
Numbers 23W340042 and 23W330032/Street Addresses: 2440 and 2448 Pond Road). Proposed Use:
A recreational land use facility (commercial dog park). (Ward One)

Director Vujnich reiterated that the petitioner’s representative requested a postponement due to
the holiday weekend and the need to review the report further.

A motion was made by Mayor Woerther, seconded by Commissioner Peasley, to postpone action on
this request at tonight’s meeting. A voice vote was taken regarding the motion. Hearing no
objections, Chair Bopp declared the motion approved

P.Z 27-14 City of Wildwood Planning and Zoning Commission c/o Departments of Public Works and
Planning, 16860 Main Street, Wildwood, Missouri 63040 — A request to review Chapter 405, Flood
Damage Prevention Code of the City of Wildwoods’ Municipal Code, specifically for the purpose of
updating these existing regulations to conform to Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA)
regulations, which shall apply to all lands within the jurisdiction of the City of Wildwood, Missouri,
which are identified as numbered and unnumbered A Zones and AE Zones, on the Flood Insurance
Rate Maps (FIRMs) for St. Louis County, Missouri on Map Panels 29189C0140K, 29189C0145K,
29189C0163K, 29189C0255K, 29189C0260K, 29189C0265K, 29189C0268K, 29189C0269K,
29189C0270K, 29189C0276K, 29189C0277K, 29189C0278K, 29189C0279K, 29189C0288K,
29189C0290K, 29189C0351K, and 29189C0352K, all being dated February 4, 2015, as amended, and
any future revisions thereto. (Wards — All)

Planner Weiss read the request into the record.

Director of Planning Vujnich reviewed the request and stated that the Departments are requesting
the Commission’s favorable consideration of the proposed changes to Chapter 405 of the Wildwood
Municipal Code. He noted the Flood Insurance Rate Maps (FIRMS) have not been updated since 1995
and better technology and information now exists. He went on to describe the proposed amended
code, which is now titled Floodplain Management Code, and has been prepared by City Attorney
Golterman, utilizing a model ordinance provided by FEMA. Director Vujnich added that, with the
adoption of an amended code, it would also now apply to the special flood hazard areas that are
identified on new Flood Insurance Rate Maps (FIRMs), effective February 4, 2015. Additionally, he
noted, the language in the proposed amended code is required to conform to Federal regulations.
However, he noted, one exception may be found on Page 14, under Section B. Specific Standards,
where the low sill of any structure must be a minimum of two (2) feet above the freeboard
requirement of two (2) feet above the base flood elevation for residential construction and one (1)
foot flood elevation for residential and one (1) foot for non-residential construction. The minimum
requirement under the Federal regulations is to construct the lowest floor at or above the base flood
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elevation, without an additional freeboard requirement. Therefore, he noted, this section places a
greater restriction on new construction than what is minimally required by the federal government.
However, this requirement has been applied by the City, since its incorporation in 1995.

Director Vujnich concluded by noting approval of the attached code and maps will achieve the
following outcomes: allow the City to continue to participate in the federal flood insurance program;
memorialize the requirements relating to construction techniques in the floodplain areas of the City,
specifically with regards to the required freeboard elevations; protect the floodplain areas of the City
of Wildwood; and comply with the City’s Master Plan and environmental regulations in protecting
sensitive lands from overuse or inappropriate development techniques. He noted the Departments
of Planning and Public Works are recommending the favorable consideration of this matter by the
Commission and, after a motion and a second, the Departments are available to answer any
questions the Commission may have regarding the recommendation.

A motion was made by Mayor Woerther, seconded by Commissioner Manton, to approve the
recommendation.

Chair Bopp called the question.

A roll call vote was taken, with the following results:

Ayes: Commissioner Manton, Commissioner Lee, Commissioner Archeski, Commissioner Gragnani,
Commissioner Bauer, Commissioner Renner, Commissioner Peasley, Mayor Woerther, and Chair
Bopp.

Nays: None

Absent: Council Member Sewell

Abstain: None

Whereupon, Chair Bopp declared the motion approved by a vote of 9 to 0.

VIl. New Business —One (1) Item

a.) Review and action by the Planning and Zoning Commission upon the City’s Five (5) Year Capital
Improvement Plan, as required by Chapter 89 of the Missouri Revised Statutes, which states this
administrative body must review and act on this planning program, so as to ensure consistency with the
City’s Master Plan (Transportation Element). (Ward — All)

Planner Weiss read the request into the record.

Before beginning the Departments’ presentation on this item, Director Vujnich noted a revision had
been made to Footnote #3, given calcualtion errors had been discovered by Director of Public Works
Thomas. Director of Planning Vujnich went on to note the City Council annually updates and adopts a
Five (5) Year Capital Improvements Plan for the City of Wildwood. This plan allocates resources for
future use throughout the community. He went on to note that State Statute requires the Planning
and Zoning Commission’s review of the Five (5) Year Capital Improvements Plan to ensure a high level
of compliance with Wildwood’s Master Plan in terms of outcomes. Director Vujnich went on to
provide examples of the types of improvements planned for the upcoming year and others
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VII.

completed in 2014. He noted 2015 is another ambitious year in terms of projects, such as the second
pedestrian bridge over State Route 100 and the continued work on the community park, Phase 1. He
concluded by noting the Department believes these capital improvements are appropriate and
necessary and will lead to the orderly growth of this community and the needed investment in the
public infrastructure and open space. Additionally, Director Vujnich noted the Department of
Planning invited the Director of Public Works, Ryan Thomas, to give an overview of the City’s Road
and Bridge Projects.

Ryan Thomas, Director of Public Works, gave an overview of the four (4) categories of Road and
Bridge Projects, which included the following: roadway improvements; bridge reconstruction; capital
maintenance; and other capital investments. He also noted a number of the identified projects are
partially funded by the federal government.

Discussion was held among Commission Members regarding the following items: if a location had
been determined for the salt storage facility; where the City plans to acquire properties; how many
households the City’s Rural Internet Access Program has served; if the pedestrian bridge’s design has
already been funded and the $900,000 allocation relates to construction; and if trails are funded
through the Capital Improvements Plan.

Director of Public Works Thomas responded to the salt storage facility question by noting the
Department and Administration/Public Works Committee of City Council are now considering
locating the City’s salt storage facility on a portion of the Kelpe Contracting property.

Director of Planning Vujnich responded by noting the following: the Planning/Economic
Development/Parks Committee of City Council has been discussing the acquisition of a ‘Village Green’
property to be located in the Town Center Area of the City; the Rural Internet Access Program has
provided service to approximately two hundred fifty (250) households; the pedestrian bridge’s design
has been funded and the $900,000 fund relates to its construction; and that trails are part of the
yearly operating budget.

A motion was made by Mayor Woerther, seconded by Commissioner Peasley, to approve the City’s
Five (5) Year Capital Improvement Plan.

Chair Bopp called the question.

A roll call vote was taken, with the following results:

Ayes: Commissioner Manton, Commissioner Lee, Commissioner Archeski, Commissioner Gragnani,
Commissioner Bauer, Commissioner Renner, Commissioner Peasley, Mayor Woerther, and Chair
Bopp.

Nays: None

Absent: Council Member Sewell

Abstain: None

Whereupon, Chair Bopp declared the motion approved by a vote of 9 to 0.

Site Development Plans-Public Space Plans-Record Plats — No Items

VIIl. Other
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Director of Planning Vujnich stated the annual review for the allowance of outdoor music at Big Chief
Restaurant will be held prior to the next regularly scheduled Commission meeting on December 15,
2014, 6:45 p.m., in the Community Room.

Director of Planning Vujnich added a Community Park Tour will be held on Saturday, December 13,
2014. He noted a light breakfast would be provided at 8:30 a.m. and the tour would begin at the park
property at approximately 9:15 a.m.

Director of Planning Vujnich also noted the first Master Plan Advisory Committee Meeting had been
scheduled for Thursday, December 4, 2014, at 7:00 p.m. However, he noted the Department was still
finalizing some items pertaining to this kick-off meeting, which had now been moved to Wednesday,
January 7, 2015, at 7:00 p.m., here at City Hall, and the Commission Members are all on this

committee.

Closing Remarks and Adjournment

A motion was made by Mayor Woerther, seconded by Commissioner Archeski, to adjourn the
meeting. A voice vote was taken. Hearing no objections, Chair Bopp adjourned the meeting at 9:20
p.m.

Approved by: The Planning and Zoning Commission at their January 20, 2015 meeting.

Secretary — City of Wildwood Planning and Zoning Commission

Note: Recordation of the opinions, statements, and/or other meeting participation in these minutes shall
not be deemed to be an acknowledgement or endorsement by the Commission of the factual accuracy,
relevance, or propriety thereof.

* If comment cards were submitted indicating they did not wish to speak at tonight’'s meeting, they have
been attached and made part of the official record.
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